Dated 11 November 2022

Howkingtech International Holding Limited

and

Chen Ping (陳平)

DIRECTOR SERVICE AGREEMENT

JINGTIAN & GONGCHENG LLP

Suites 3203-3207, 32/F Edinburgh Tower, The Landmark 15 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong Tel: (852) 2926 9300 Fax: (852) 2926 9400

CONTENTS

| Clause | Heading | Page |
|--------|--|------|
| 1. | Appointment and Term | |
| 2. | Duties and Scope of Employment | 1 |
| 3. | Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee | |
| 4. | Remuneration | |
| 5. | Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits | |
| 6. | Expenses | |
| 7. | Annual Leave | |
| 8. | Sickness/Incapacity | |
| 9. | Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property | |
| 10. | Confidential Information and Company Documents | |
| 11. | Termination | |
| 12. | Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants | 7 |
| 13. | Novation | |
| 14. | Former Service Contracts | |
| 15. | Interpretation | 9 |
| 16. | Notices | |
| 17. | Counterparts | 9 |
| 18. | Choice of Law | 9 |
| | | |

THIS AGREEMENT is dated 11 November 2022 and is made

BETWEEN

- (1) HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED, a limited liability company established in the Cayman Islands, registered as a registered non-Hong Kong company under registration number 280294, with its principal place of business in Hong Kong at 40/F, Dah Sing Financial Centre, No. 248 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong (the "Company"); and
- (2) **Chen Ping (陳平)** (Passport No. 530679337) of 3-2701, Jinyu Lanwan Furong Road, Futian District, Shenzhen City, Guangdong Province, PRC (the "Appointee").

BY WHICH IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. Appointment and Term

- 1.1 The Company shall employ the Appointee and the Appointee agrees to act as executive director of the Company on and subject to the terms and conditions specified in this Agreement.
- 1.2 This appointment shall commence from the date hereof, and shall continue, subject to Clause 11, for a period of three years from such date and thereafter unless or until terminated earlier by either party giving to the other not less than three months' notice in writing.
- 1.3 The Company reserves the right to pay the Appointee in lieu of any notice of termination (whether given by the Company or by the Appointee).
- 1.4 The Company reserves the right to require the Appointee to carry out the duties of another position of equivalent status either in addition to or instead of his duties as executive director.
- 1.5 The Appointee represents and warrants that he is not bound by or subject to any court order, agreement, arrangement or undertaking which in any way restricts or prohibits him from entering into this Agreement or from performing his duties under this Agreement.

2. Duties and Scope of Employment

- 2.1 The Appointee shall at all times:
 - (a) devote such of his time and his attention as may reasonably be required and the best of his skills and ability to the duties of his office;
 - (b) use his best endeavours to protect, promote, develop and extend the interests of the Company;
 - (c) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers consistent with his position as may from time to time be assigned to or vested in him;
 - (d) obey the reasonable and lawful directions of the board of directors of the Company (the "**Board**", which expression shall include any duly constituted committee thereof);
 - (e) comply with all the Company's rules, regulations, policies and procedures from time to time in force;
 - (f) work in any place which the Company may reasonably require for the proper performance and exercise of his duties and powers, and travel on the business of the

Company from time to time as determined by the Board; and

- (g) carry out his duties and exercise his powers jointly with any other managing or executive director(s) appointed by the Board to act jointly with him.
- 2.2 For the purposes of this Agreement, the Appointee shall if required by the Company:
 - (a) carry out the duties of his office on behalf of any holding company for the time being of the Company or any subsidiary for the time being of the Company or any such holding company;
 - (b) act as director, officer or employee of any such company; and
 - (c) carry out such duties attendant on any such appointment as if they were duties to be performed by him on behalf of the Company under this Agreement.

The expressions "**subsidiary**" and "**holding company**" shall have the respective meanings as defined in Sections 13 and 15 of the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (or any statutory re-enactment thereof). The Company, any holding company for the time being of the Company, any subsidiaries for the time being of the Company and any such holding company are collectively called the "**Group**". Any reference to a "**Group Company**" in this Agreement shall mean any company in the Group.

- 2.3 The Appointee shall at all times keep the Board promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of his conduct of the business or affairs of the Company and any Group Company and provide such explanations as required by the Board.
- 2.4 The Appointee shall work such hours as may from time to time be reasonably required and shall not be entitled to receive any additional remuneration for work outside his normal hours.
- 2.5 The Appointee shall comply with (a) every rule of law, (b) the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**"), and (c) every regulation of the Company for the time being in force in relation to dealings in shares or other securities of the Company or any other Group Company.
- 2.6 Notwithstanding Clause 2.1, the Board shall be under no obligation to assign to or vest in the Appointee any powers, duties or functions or to provide any work for the Appointee and may at any time suspend the Appointee from, or require the Appointee to cease, performing or exercising the said or any duties or powers, or exclude him from any premises of the Company either on full or part pay or without payment of salary to the extent permitted by law.

3. <u>Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee</u>

During the term of this Agreement, the Appointee shall not (except with the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board) be directly or indirectly employed, engaged, concerned or interested in any other business or undertaking which is similar to or in competition with the business carried on by the Group or any part of such business, provided that this shall not prohibit the holding (directly or through nominees) of investments as long as not more than 5 per cent in aggregate of the issued shares or other securities of any class of any one company which are for the time being quoted or dealt in on any recognised stock exchange shall be so held without the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board.

4. **<u>Remuneration</u>**

- 4.1 The Appointee shall receive during the continuance of his appointment under this Agreement a salary at the rate of HKD60,000 per annum (to be reviewed annually) inclusive of any sum receivable as director's fees or other remuneration from any Group company, such salary to accrue on a day to day basis and to be payable monthly in arrears.
- 4.2 During his appointment, the Company may, at its sole discretion, pay the Appointee a bonus of such amount as the Board may determine in respect of each complete financial year of the Company.
- 4.3 The Appointee shall account to the appropriate authorities for all taxes payable by him under any applicable law or regulation in respect of all sums received by him under this Agreement and shall indemnify the Company for any losses, costs, or expenses incurred by the Company resulting from his failure to do so.
- 4.4 Payment of salary to the Appointee shall be made either by the Company or by another Group Company, and if by more than one company then in such proportions as the Board may from time to time determine.

5. **Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits**

- 5.1 Where required by the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance, the Appointee will be enrolled into the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "**MPF Scheme**"). Contributions will be paid by the Company or by another Group Company to the MPF Scheme in respect of the Appointee and the Appointee will also be required to contribute to the MPF Scheme, such contributions being deducted from the Appointee's salary. The level of contributions to be paid to the MPF Scheme will be as specified in the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance.
- 5.2 The Company shall provide the Appointee with medical and dental insurance, permanent health insurance and life assurance cover, in accordance with the Company's policy in force from time to time. The Company shall have the right to change its arrangements for or withdraw the provision of such benefits as it sees fit.

6. <u>Expenses</u>

- 6.1 The Company shall reimburse to the Appointee such sums as shall cover all reasonable out-ofpocket expenses incurred by him in the proper performance of his duties (including expenses of entertainment, subsistence and travelling) subject to the Appointee providing appropriate evidence of such expenses and in such manner as the Company may require.
- 6.2 The Company will provide the Appointee with a motor car of a size and type commensurate (in the opinion of the Company) with his position and remuneration for the time being which he will be permitted to use for reasonable private journeys.

7. <u>Annual Leave</u>

- 7.1 In addition to statutory holidays the Appointee shall be entitled to 15 working days' paid annual leave during each calendar year to be taken at such time or times as may be agreed with the Board. The Appointee may not without the consent of the Board carry forward any unused part of his annual leave entitlement (except statutory entitlement) to a subsequent calendar year and no payment will be made in lieu of any accrued but unused annual leave. All annual leave will be taken from the statutory entitlement first.
- 7.2 For the calendar year during which the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement commences or terminates, he shall be entitled to such proportion of his annual leave

entitlement as the period of his employment in each such year bears to one calendar year. Upon termination of his employment for whatever reason he shall, if appropriate, either be entitled to a payment in lieu of any outstanding annual leave entitlement or be required to pay to the Company any salary received in respect of annual leave taken in excess of his proportionate annual leave entitlement.

8. <u>Sickness/Incapacity</u>

- 8.1 If the Appointee shall be prevented by illness, accident or other incapacity from properly performing his duties under this Agreement he shall report this fact immediately to the Company Secretary's office and if he is so prevented for more than 2 consecutive days he shall provide an appropriate doctor's certificate.
- 8.2 If the Appointee shall be absent from his duties under this Agreement owing to illness, accident or other incapacity duly certified in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8.1 he shall be paid his full remuneration for the first 120 days of such absence and thereafter, subject to the provisions of Clause 11.1, such remuneration as the Board shall in its discretion allow, provided that there shall be deducted from such remuneration any benefits payable to the Appointee including any sums recoverable from a third party and any sums payable to the Appointee under the insurance arrangements referred to in Clause 5.2

9. <u>Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property</u>

9.1 The parties foresee that the Appointee may make inventions or create other industrial or intellectual property in the course of his duties and agree that in this respect the Appointee has a special responsibility to further the interests of the Group.

"Intellectual Property Rights" mean copyrights, patents, utility models, trade marks, service marks, design rights, database rights, semiconductor topography rights, proprietary information rights and all such other similar proprietary rights and applications for such rights as may exist anywhere in the world, and whether such rights are registered or unregistered.

"Inventions" mean all discoveries, inventions, improvements, modifications, processes, formulae, models, prototypes, sketches, drawings, plans, softwares, hardwares or other works or material which the Appointee alone or with one or more others may make, devise or discover during the course of his employment and which pertain or are actually or potentially useful to any of the activities of the Company (or any associated company of the Company) or the processes or machinery of the Company or any such associated company for providing the services of the Company or any such associated company.

9.2 Any invention or improvement or design made or process or information discovered or copyright work or trade mark or trade name or get-up created by the Appointee during the continuance of his appointment (whether capable of being patented or registered or not and whether or not made or discovered in the course of his employment under this Agreement) in conjunction with or in any way affecting or relating to the business of any Group Company or capable of being used or adapted for use therein or in connection therewith shall irrespective of any termination of his appointment forthwith be disclosed to the Company and shall belong to and be the absolute property of such Group Company as the Company may direct.

- 9.3 The Appointee if and whenever required so to do by the Company shall at the expense of a Group Company apply or join with such company in applying for letters patent or other protection or registration for any such invention, improvement, design, process, information, work, trade mark, trade name or get-up as aforesaid which belongs to such company and shall at the expense of such company execute and do all instruments and things necessary for vesting the said letters patent or other protection or registration when obtained and all rights, title and interest to and in the same in such company absolutely and as sole beneficial owner or in such other person as the Company may specify.
- 9.4 The Appointee hereby irrevocably appoints the Company to be his attorney in his name and on his behalf to execute and do any such instrument or thing and generally to use his name for the purpose of giving to the Company the full benefit of this Clause and in favour of any third party a certificate in writing signed by any director or by the secretary of the Company that any instrument or act falls within the authority hereby conferred shall be conclusive evidence that such is the case.

10. Confidential Information and Company Documents

- 10.1 The Appointee shall neither during his appointment (except in the proper performance of his duties) nor at any time (without limit) after the termination of his appointment (for any reason whatsoever):
 - (a) divulge or communicate to any person, company, business entity or other organisation;
 - (b) use for his own purposes or for any purposes other than those of the Company or any Group Company; or
 - (c) through any failure to exercise due care and diligence, cause any unauthorised disclosure of

any trade secrets or other confidential information relating to the Company or any company in the Group.

- 10.2 The term "**confidential information**" shall mean details of suppliers and their terms of business, details of customers and their requirements, the prices charged to and terms of business with customers, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts (save to the extent that these are included in published audited accounts), any proposals relating to the acquisition or disposal of a company or business or any part thereof or to any proposed expansion or contraction of activities, details of employees and officers and of the remuneration and other benefits paid to them, information relating to research activities, inventions, secret processes, designs, formulae and product lines, know-how, any information which the Appointee is told is confidential and any information which has been given to the Company or any Group Company in confidence by customers, suppliers or other persons.
- 10.3 All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever (whether made or created by the Appointee or otherwise) relating to the business of the Company or any Group Company (and any copies of the same):
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Company or the relevant Group Company; and
 - (b) shall be handed over to the Company or to the relevant Group Company, or irrevocably deleted from any computer and/or word processing system in the Appointee's possession or under his control by the Appointee, on demand and in any event on the

termination of the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement.

11. Termination

- 11.1 This Agreement shall be subject to termination by the Company by not less than three months' notice in writing given at any time while the Appointee shall have been incapacitated by reason of ill health or accident from performing his duties under this Agreement for a period of or periods aggregating 180 days in the preceding 12 months, provided that if at any time during the currency of a notice given pursuant to this Clause 11.1 the Appointee shall provide a medical certificate satisfactory to the Board to the effect that he has fully recovered his physical and/or mental health and that no recurrence of illness or incapacity can reasonably be anticipated the Company shall withdraw such notice.
- 11.2 The Company without prejudice to any remedy which it may have against the Appointee for the breach or non-performance of any of the provisions of this Agreement may by notice in writing to the Appointee immediately determine this Agreement without further notice:
 - (a) if the Appointee, in relation to his employment:
 - (i) wilfully disobeys a lawful and reasonable order;
 - (ii) misconducts himself, such conduct being inconsistent with the due and faithful discharge of his duties;
 - (iii) is guilty of fraud or dishonesty; or
 - (iv) is habitually neglectful in his duties; or
 - (b) on any other ground on which the Company would be entitled to terminate the contract without notice at common law.
- 11.3 On the termination of his employment (for any reason whatsoever), the Appointee:
 - (a) shall at the request of the Company resign from office as a director of the Company and all offices held by him in any company in the Group;
 - (b) shall not at any time thereafter make any untrue or misleading oral or written statement concerning the business and affairs of the Company or any Group Company nor represent himself or permit himself to be held out as being in any way connected with or interested in the business of the Company or any Group Company (except as a former employee for the purpose of communicating with prospective employers or complying with any applicable statutory requirements);
 - (c) shall not at any time thereafter use the name of the Company or any Group Company, or any name capable of confusion therewith (whether by using such names as part of a corporate name or otherwise); and
 - (d) shall immediately repay all outstanding debts or loans due to the Company or any Group Company and, to the extent permitted by the loan, the Company is hereby authorised to deduct from any wages of the Appointee a sum equal to the aggregate of any such debts or loans where the Appointee has acknowledged such debts or loans in writing.
- 11.4 The termination of this Agreement shall be without prejudice to any rights which have accrued at the time of termination or to Clauses 9, 10 and 12 (all of which shall remain in full force and

effect).

12. Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants

- 12.1 The Appointee acknowledges that in the course of his employment with the Company the Appointee will or may have dealings with clients and fellow employees over whom the Appointee may develop a degree of influence. The Appointee also acknowledges that the Company invests a considerable amount of time, energy and money in training its employees and that those employees and the general stability of the workforce form an important part of the goodwill of the Company. The Appointee also acknowledges that in the course of his employment he will have access to and be entrusted with confidential information in respect of the Company, its clients and their respective business. In order to safeguard the Company's clientele, goodwill and name and to protect the Company's legitimate proprietary interests the Appointee covenants that he will not without the prior written consent of the Company (such consent to be withheld only in so far as may be reasonably necessary to protect the legitimate interests of the Company):
 - (a) for a period of 6 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) be engaged or interested (whether as a director, shareholder, principal, consultant, agent, partner or employee) in any business concern (of whatever kind) which shall in Hong Kong and the People's Republic of China be in competition with any Group Company in the provision of services or the manufacture, sale or supply of goods, being services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was concerned to a material extent during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment with the Company, provided always that nothing in this Clause 12.1(a) shall restrain the Appointee from engaging or being interested as aforesaid in any such business concern in so far as his duties or work relate principally to services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was not concerned during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment;
 - (b) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation in respect of any services of a kind provided or any goods of a kind manufactured sold or supplied by any Group Company in respect of the provision or sale or supply of which the Appointee may have been engaged during his employment with the Company:
 - (i) canvass, solicit or approach or cause to be canvassed, solicited or approached for orders or with a view to providing services thereto; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly deal with:

any person, firm, company or organisation who at the date of the termination of this Agreement or within 12 months prior to such date is or was a client or customer of any Group Company or was in the habit of dealing under contract with any Group Company or in the process of negotiating with any Group Company and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; or

(iii) interfere or seek to interfere with the continuance of supplies to any Group Company (or the terms relating to such supplies) from any suppliers who have been supplying goods, materials or services to any Group Company at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; and

- (c) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation:
 - (i) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any director, employee or executive of managerial status engaged in its or their business and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any person employed or engaged by the Company or any other Group Company who by reason of such employment or engagement is or is reasonably likely to be in possession of any confidential information or trade secrets relating to the business of the Company or any other Group Company or the business of the customers of the Company or any other Group Company and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement.
- 12.2 While each of the restrictions in Clause 12.1 is considered by the parties to be reasonable in all the circumstances as at the date of this Agreement, it is agreed and declared that if any one or more of such restrictions shall be judged to be invalid as going beyond what is reasonable in all the circumstances for the protection of the interests of the Company but would be valid if words were deleted therefrom the said restrictions shall be deemed to apply with such modifications as may be necessary to make them valid and effective and any such modifications shall not affect the validity of any other restriction contained in this Agreement.
- 12.3 The Appointee agrees that he will at the request and cost of the Company enter into a direct agreement or undertaking with such company whereby he will accept restrictions corresponding to the restrictions herein contained (or such of them as may be appropriate in the circumstances) in relation to such products and services and such area and for such period as such company may reasonably require for the protection of its legitimate interest.

13. <u>Novation</u>

To the extent permitted by law, if the Appointee shall have been offered but shall unreasonably have refused to agree to the transfer of this Agreement by way of novation to a company which has acquired or agreed to acquire the whole or substantially the whole of the undertaking and assets of or of the equity share capital of the Company, the Appointee shall have no claim against the Company in respect of the termination of his appointment by reason of the subsequent voluntary winding-up of the Company or of the disclaimer or termination of this Agreement by the Company within six months after such acquisition.

14. Former Service Contracts

14.1 This Agreement shall supersede any subsisting agreements, arrangements and understandings between any Group Company and the Appointee relating to the employment of the Appointee, provided that any previous employment of the Appointee with the Company, any subsidiary or

any holding company shall be recognised as part of the Appointee's continuous employment with the Company.

14.2 The Appointee hereby acknowledges that he has no outstanding claims of any kind against any Group Company and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing he further acknowledges that he has no claim for any damages against any Group Company for the termination of any previous service agreements, arrangements or undertakings for the purpose of entering into this Agreement.

15. Interpretation

The headings to the Clauses are for convenience only and have no legal effect.

16. Notices

Any notice required to be given under this Agreement shall, in the case of notice to the Company, be deemed to be duly served if left at or sent by registered post to the principal place of business in Hong Kong for the time being of the Company and, in the case of notice to the Appointee, if handed to him personally or left at or sent by registered post to his last known address in Hong Kong. Any such notice shall be deemed to be served at the time when the same is handed to or left at the address of the party to be served and if served by post 48 hours after posting.

17. Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which is an original but, together, they constitute one and the same agreement.

18. Choice of Law

This Agreement is governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of Hong Kong and the parties hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong courts in the determination of any dispute arising under this Agreement.

THE COMPANY

SIGNED for and on behalf of HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED By WANG ZHESHI (王者師) one of its directors, in the presence of:

BANK

)

)))))

无紧辛 Wong Luping

· -- ··

. .

. .

THE APPOINTEE

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by CHEN PING (陳平) in the presence of:

Mrs

)))



E \$\$ 7 Wang Luping

Dated 11 November 2022

Howkingtech International Holding Limited

and

Wang Zheshi (王者師)

DIRECTOR SERVICE AGREEMENT

JINGTIAN & GONGCHENG LLP

Suites 3203-3207, 32/F Edinburgh Tower, The Landmark 15 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong Tel: (852) 2926 9300 Fax: (852) 2926 9400

CONTENTS

| Clause | Heading | Page |
|--------|--|------|
| 1. | Appointment and Term | 1 |
| 2. | Duties and Scope of Employment | 1 |
| 3. | Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee | 2 |
| 4. | Remuneration | |
| 5. | Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits | |
| 6. | Expenses | |
| 7. | Annual Leave | |
| 8. | Sickness/Incapacity | 4 |
| 9. | Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property | 4 |
| 10. | Confidential Information and Company Documents | |
| 11. | Termination | |
| 12. | Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants | 7 |
| 13. | Novation | |
| 14. | Former Service Contracts | |
| 15. | Interpretation | 9 |
| 16. | Notices | |
| 17. | Counterparts | |
| 18. | Choice of Law | 9 |

THIS AGREEMENT is dated 11 November 2022 and is made

BETWEEN

- (1) HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED, a limited liability company established in the Cayman Islands, registered as a registered non-Hong Kong company under registration number 280294, with its principal place of business in Hong Kong at 40/F, Dah Sing Financial Centre, No. 248 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong (the "Company"); and
- (2) Wang Zheshi (王者師) (PRC identity card no. 210304198303120489) of 3-2701, Jinyu Lanwan Furong Road, Futian District, Shenzhen City, Guangdong Province, PRC (the "Appointee").

BY WHICH IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. Appointment and Term

- 1.1 The Company shall employ the Appointee and the Appointee agrees to act as executive director of the Company on and subject to the terms and conditions specified in this Agreement.
- 1.2 This appointment shall commence from the date hereof, and shall continue, subject to Clause 11, for a period of three years from such date and thereafter unless or until terminated earlier by either party giving to the other not less than three months' notice in writing.
- 1.3 The Company reserves the right to pay the Appointee in lieu of any notice of termination (whether given by the Company or by the Appointee).
- 1.4 The Company reserves the right to require the Appointee to carry out the duties of another position of equivalent status either in addition to or instead of his duties as executive director.
- 1.5 The Appointee represents and warrants that he is not bound by or subject to any court order, agreement, arrangement or undertaking which in any way restricts or prohibits him from entering into this Agreement or from performing his duties under this Agreement.

2. Duties and Scope of Employment

- 2.1 The Appointee shall at all times:
 - (a) devote such of his time and his attention as may reasonably be required and the best of his skills and ability to the duties of his office;
 - (b) use his best endeavours to protect, promote, develop and extend the interests of the Company;
 - (c) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers consistent with his position as may from time to time be assigned to or vested in him;
 - (d) obey the reasonable and lawful directions of the board of directors of the Company (the "**Board**", which expression shall include any duly constituted committee thereof);
 - (e) comply with all the Company's rules, regulations, policies and procedures from time to time in force;
 - (f) work in any place which the Company may reasonably require for the proper

performance and exercise of his duties and powers, and travel on the business of the Company from time to time as determined by the Board; and

- (g) carry out his duties and exercise his powers jointly with any other managing or executive director(s) appointed by the Board to act jointly with him.
- 2.2 For the purposes of this Agreement, the Appointee shall if required by the Company:
 - (a) carry out the duties of his office on behalf of any holding company for the time being of the Company or any subsidiary for the time being of the Company or any such holding company;
 - (b) act as director, officer or employee of any such company; and
 - (c) carry out such duties attendant on any such appointment as if they were duties to be performed by him on behalf of the Company under this Agreement.

The expressions "**subsidiary**" and "**holding company**" shall have the respective meanings as defined in Sections 13 and 15 of the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (or any statutory re-enactment thereof). The Company, any holding company for the time being of the Company, any subsidiaries for the time being of the Company and any such holding company are collectively called the "**Group**". Any reference to a "**Group Company**" in this Agreement shall mean any company in the Group.

- 2.3 The Appointee shall at all times keep the Board promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of his conduct of the business or affairs of the Company and any Group Company and provide such explanations as required by the Board.
- 2.4 The Appointee shall work such hours as may from time to time be reasonably required and shall not be entitled to receive any additional remuneration for work outside his normal hours.
- 2.5 The Appointee shall comply with (a) every rule of law, (b) the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**"), and (c) every regulation of the Company for the time being in force in relation to dealings in shares or other securities of the Company or any other Group Company.
- 2.6 Notwithstanding Clause 2.1, the Board shall be under no obligation to assign to or vest in the Appointee any powers, duties or functions or to provide any work for the Appointee and may at any time suspend the Appointee from, or require the Appointee to cease, performing or exercising the said or any duties or powers, or exclude him from any premises of the Company either on full or part pay or without payment of salary to the extent permitted by law.

3. <u>Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee</u>

During the term of this Agreement, the Appointee shall not (except with the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board) be directly or indirectly employed, engaged, concerned or interested in any other business or undertaking which is similar to or in competition with the business carried on by the Group or any part of such business, provided that this shall not prohibit the holding (directly or through nominees) of investments as long as not more than 5 per cent in aggregate of the issued shares or other securities of any class of any one company which are for the time being quoted or dealt in on any recognised stock exchange shall be so held without the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board.

4. <u>Remuneration</u>

- 4.1 The Appointee shall receive during the continuance of his appointment under this Agreement a salary at the rate of HKD 60,000 per annum (to be reviewed annually) inclusive of any sum receivable as director's fees or other remuneration from any Group company, such salary to accrue on a day to day basis and to be payable monthly in arrears.
- 4.2 During his appointment, the Company may, at its sole discretion, pay the Appointee a bonus of such amount as the Board may determine in respect of each complete financial year of the Company.
- 4.3 The Appointee shall account to the appropriate authorities for all taxes payable by him under any applicable law or regulation in respect of all sums received by him under this Agreement and shall indemnify the Company for any losses, costs, or expenses incurred by the Company resulting from his failure to do so.
- 4.4 Payment of salary to the Appointee shall be made either by the Company or by another Group Company, and if by more than one company then in such proportions as the Board may from time to time determine.

5. **Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits**

- 5.1 Where required by the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance, the Appointee will be enrolled into the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "**MPF Scheme**"). Contributions will be paid by the Company or by another Group Company to the MPF Scheme in respect of the Appointee and the Appointee will also be required to contribute to the MPF Scheme, such contributions being deducted from the Appointee's salary. The level of contributions to be paid to the MPF Scheme will be as specified in the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance.
- 5.2 The Company shall provide the Appointee with medical and dental insurance, permanent health insurance and life assurance cover, in accordance with the Company's policy in force from time to time. The Company shall have the right to change its arrangements for or withdraw the provision of such benefits as it sees fit.

6. **Expenses**

- 6.1 The Company shall reimburse to the Appointee such sums as shall cover all reasonable out-ofpocket expenses incurred by him in the proper performance of his duties (including expenses of entertainment, subsistence and travelling) subject to the Appointee providing appropriate evidence of such expenses and in such manner as the Company may require.
- 6.2 The Company will provide the Appointee with a motor car of a size and type commensurate (in the opinion of the Company) with his position and remuneration for the time being which he will be permitted to use for reasonable private journeys.

7. <u>Annual Leave</u>

7.1 In addition to statutory holidays the Appointee shall be entitled to 15 working days' paid annual leave during each calendar year to be taken at such time or times as may be agreed with the Board. The Appointee may not without the consent of the Board carry forward any unused part of his annual leave entitlement (except statutory entitlement) to a subsequent calendar year and no payment will be made in lieu of any accrued but unused annual leave. All annual leave will be taken from the statutory entitlement first. 7.2 For the calendar year during which the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement commences or terminates, he shall be entitled to such proportion of his annual leave entitlement as the period of his employment in each such year bears to one calendar year. Upon termination of his employment for whatever reason he shall, if appropriate, either be entitled to a payment in lieu of any outstanding annual leave entitlement or be required to pay to the Company any salary received in respect of annual leave taken in excess of his proportionate annual leave entitlement.

8. <u>Sickness/Incapacity</u>

- 8.1 If the Appointee shall be prevented by illness, accident or other incapacity from properly performing his duties under this Agreement he shall report this fact immediately to the Company Secretary's office and if he is so prevented for more than 2 consecutive days he shall provide an appropriate doctor's certificate.
- 8.2 If the Appointee shall be absent from his duties under this Agreement owing to illness, accident or other incapacity duly certified in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8.1 he shall be paid his full remuneration for the first 120 days of such absence and thereafter, subject to the provisions of Clause 11.1, such remuneration as the Board shall in its discretion allow, provided that there shall be deducted from such remuneration any benefits payable to the Appointee including any sums recoverable from a third party and any sums payable to the Appointee under the insurance arrangements referred to in Clause 5.2

9. <u>Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property</u>

9.1 The parties foresee that the Appointee may make inventions or create other industrial or intellectual property in the course of his duties and agree that in this respect the Appointee has a special responsibility to further the interests of the Group.

"Intellectual Property Rights" mean copyrights, patents, utility models, trade marks, service marks, design rights, database rights, semiconductor topography rights, proprietary information rights and all such other similar proprietary rights and applications for such rights as may exist anywhere in the world, and whether such rights are registered or unregistered.

"Inventions" mean all discoveries, inventions, improvements, modifications, processes, formulae, models, prototypes, sketches, drawings, plans, softwares, hardwares or other works or material which the Appointee alone or with one or more others may make, devise or discover during the course of his employment and which pertain or are actually or potentially useful to any of the activities of the Company (or any associated company of the Company) or the processes or machinery of the Company or any such associated company for providing the services of the Company or any such associated company.

9.2 Any invention or improvement or design made or process or information discovered or copyright work or trade mark or trade name or get-up created by the Appointee during the continuance of his appointment (whether capable of being patented or registered or not and whether or not made or discovered in the course of his employment under this Agreement) in conjunction with or in any way affecting or relating to the business of any Group Company or capable of being used or adapted for use therein or in connection therewith shall irrespective of any termination of his appointment forthwith be disclosed to the Company and shall belong to and be the absolute property of such Group Company as the Company may direct.

- 9.3 The Appointee if and whenever required so to do by the Company shall at the expense of a Group Company apply or join with such company in applying for letters patent or other protection or registration for any such invention, improvement, design, process, information, work, trade mark, trade name or get-up as aforesaid which belongs to such company and shall at the expense of such company execute and do all instruments and things necessary for vesting the said letters patent or other protection or registration when obtained and all rights, title and interest to and in the same in such company absolutely and as sole beneficial owner or in such other person as the Company may specify.
- 9.4 The Appointee hereby irrevocably appoints the Company to be his attorney in his name and on his behalf to execute and do any such instrument or thing and generally to use his name for the purpose of giving to the Company the full benefit of this Clause and in favour of any third party a certificate in writing signed by any director or by the secretary of the Company that any instrument or act falls within the authority hereby conferred shall be conclusive evidence that such is the case.

10. Confidential Information and Company Documents

- 10.1 The Appointee shall neither during his appointment (except in the proper performance of his duties) nor at any time (without limit) after the termination of his appointment (for any reason whatsoever):
 - (a) divulge or communicate to any person, company, business entity or other organisation;
 - (b) use for his own purposes or for any purposes other than those of the Company or any Group Company; or
 - (c) through any failure to exercise due care and diligence, cause any unauthorised disclosure of

any trade secrets or other confidential information relating to the Company or any company in the Group.

- 10.2 The term "**confidential information**" shall mean details of suppliers and their terms of business, details of customers and their requirements, the prices charged to and terms of business with customers, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts (save to the extent that these are included in published audited accounts), any proposals relating to the acquisition or disposal of a company or business or any part thereof or to any proposed expansion or contraction of activities, details of employees and officers and of the remuneration and other benefits paid to them, information relating to research activities, inventions, secret processes, designs, formulae and product lines, know-how, any information which the Appointee is told is confidential and any information which has been given to the Company or any Group Company in confidence by customers, suppliers or other persons.
- 10.3 All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever (whether made or created by the Appointee or otherwise) relating to the business of the Company or any Group Company (and any copies of the same):
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Company or the relevant Group Company; and
 - (b) shall be handed over to the Company or to the relevant Group Company, or irrevocably deleted from any computer and/or word processing system in the Appointee's possession or under his control by the Appointee, on demand and in any event on the

termination of the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement.

11. Termination

- 11.1 This Agreement shall be subject to termination by the Company by not less than three months' notice in writing given at any time while the Appointee shall have been incapacitated by reason of ill health or accident from performing his duties under this Agreement for a period of or periods aggregating 180 days in the preceding 12 months, provided that if at any time during the currency of a notice given pursuant to this Clause 11.1 the Appointee shall provide a medical certificate satisfactory to the Board to the effect that he has fully recovered his physical and/or mental health and that no recurrence of illness or incapacity can reasonably be anticipated the Company shall withdraw such notice.
- 11.2 The Company without prejudice to any remedy which it may have against the Appointee for the breach or non-performance of any of the provisions of this Agreement may by notice in writing to the Appointee immediately determine this Agreement without further notice:
 - (a) if the Appointee, in relation to his employment:
 - (i) wilfully disobeys a lawful and reasonable order;
 - (ii) misconducts himself, such conduct being inconsistent with the due and faithful discharge of his duties;
 - (iii) is guilty of fraud or dishonesty; or
 - (iv) is habitually neglectful in his duties; or
 - (b) on any other ground on which the Company would be entitled to terminate the contract without notice at common law.
- 11.3 On the termination of his employment (for any reason whatsoever), the Appointee:
 - (a) shall at the request of the Company resign from office as a director of the Company and all offices held by him in any company in the Group;
 - (b) shall not at any time thereafter make any untrue or misleading oral or written statement concerning the business and affairs of the Company or any Group Company nor represent himself or permit himself to be held out as being in any way connected with or interested in the business of the Company or any Group Company (except as a former employee for the purpose of communicating with prospective employers or complying with any applicable statutory requirements);
 - (c) shall not at any time thereafter use the name of the Company or any Group Company, or any name capable of confusion therewith (whether by using such names as part of a corporate name or otherwise); and
 - (d) shall immediately repay all outstanding debts or loans due to the Company or any Group Company and, to the extent permitted by the loan, the Company is hereby authorised to deduct from any wages of the Appointee a sum equal to the aggregate of any such debts or loans where the Appointee has acknowledged such debts or loans in writing.
- 11.4 The termination of this Agreement shall be without prejudice to any rights which have accrued at the time of termination or to Clauses 9, 10 and 12 (all of which shall remain in full force and

effect).

12. Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants

- 12.1 The Appointee acknowledges that in the course of his employment with the Company the Appointee will or may have dealings with clients and fellow employees over whom the Appointee may develop a degree of influence. The Appointee also acknowledges that the Company invests a considerable amount of time, energy and money in training its employees and that those employees and the general stability of the workforce form an important part of the goodwill of the Company. The Appointee also acknowledges that in the course of his employment he will have access to and be entrusted with confidential information in respect of the Company, its clients and their respective business. In order to safeguard the Company's clientele, goodwill and name and to protect the Company's legitimate proprietary interests the Appointee covenants that he will not without the prior written consent of the Company (such consent to be withheld only in so far as may be reasonably necessary to protect the legitimate interests of the Company):
 - (a) for a period of 6 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) be engaged or interested (whether as a director, shareholder, principal, consultant, agent, partner or employee) in any business concern (of whatever kind) which shall in Hong Kong and the People's Republic of China be in competition with any Group Company in the provision of services or the manufacture, sale or supply of goods, being services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was concerned to a material extent during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment with the Company, provided always that nothing in this Clause 12.1(a) shall restrain the Appointee from engaging or being interested as aforesaid in any such business concern in so far as his duties or work relate principally to services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was not concerned during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment;
 - (b) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation in respect of any services of a kind provided or any goods of a kind manufactured sold or supplied by any Group Company in respect of the provision or sale or supply of which the Appointee may have been engaged during his employment with the Company:
 - (i) canvass, solicit or approach or cause to be canvassed, solicited or approached for orders or with a view to providing services thereto; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly deal with:

any person, firm, company or organisation who at the date of the termination of this Agreement or within 12 months prior to such date is or was a client or customer of any Group Company or was in the habit of dealing under contract with any Group Company or in the process of negotiating with any Group Company and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; or

(iii) interfere or seek to interfere with the continuance of supplies to any Group Company (or the terms relating to such supplies) from any suppliers who have been supplying goods, materials or services to any Group Company at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; and

- (c) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation:
 - (i) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any director, employee or executive of managerial status engaged in its or their business and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any person employed or engaged by the Company or any other Group Company who by reason of such employment or engagement is or is reasonably likely to be in possession of any confidential information or trade secrets relating to the business of the Company or any other Group Company or the business of the customers of the Company or any other Group Company and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement.
- 12.2 While each of the restrictions in Clause 12.1 is considered by the parties to be reasonable in all the circumstances as at the date of this Agreement, it is agreed and declared that if any one or more of such restrictions shall be judged to be invalid as going beyond what is reasonable in all the circumstances for the protection of the interests of the Company but would be valid if words were deleted therefrom the said restrictions shall be deemed to apply with such modifications as may be necessary to make them valid and effective and any such modifications shall not affect the validity of any other restriction contained in this Agreement.
- 12.3 The Appointee agrees that he will at the request and cost of the Company enter into a direct agreement or undertaking with such company whereby he will accept restrictions corresponding to the restrictions herein contained (or such of them as may be appropriate in the circumstances) in relation to such products and services and such area and for such period as such company may reasonably require for the protection of its legitimate interest.

13. <u>Novation</u>

To the extent permitted by law, if the Appointee shall have been offered but shall unreasonably have refused to agree to the transfer of this Agreement by way of novation to a company which has acquired or agreed to acquire the whole or substantially the whole of the undertaking and assets of or of the equity share capital of the Company, the Appointee shall have no claim against the Company in respect of the termination of his appointment by reason of the subsequent voluntary winding-up of the Company or of the disclaimer or termination of this Agreement by the Company within six months after such acquisition.

14. Former Service Contracts

14.1 This Agreement shall supersede any subsisting agreements, arrangements and understandings between any Group Company and the Appointee relating to the employment of the Appointee, provided that any previous employment of the Appointee with the Company, any subsidiary or

any holding company shall be recognised as part of the Appointee's continuous employment with the Company.

14.2 The Appointee hereby acknowledges that he has no outstanding claims of any kind against any Group Company and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing he further acknowledges that he has no claim for any damages against any Group Company for the termination of any previous service agreements, arrangements or undertakings for the purpose of entering into this Agreement.

15. Interpretation

The headings to the Clauses are for convenience only and have no legal effect.

16. Notices

Any notice required to be given under this Agreement shall, in the case of notice to the Company, be deemed to be duly served if left at or sent by registered post to the principal place of business in Hong Kong for the time being of the Company and, in the case of notice to the Appointee, if handed to him personally or left at or sent by registered post to his last known address in Hong Kong. Any such notice shall be deemed to be served at the time when the same is handed to or left at the address of the party to be served and if served by post 48 hours after posting.

17. Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which is an original but, together, they constitute one and the same agreement.

18. Choice of Law

This Agreement is governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of Hong Kong and the parties hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong courts in the determination of any dispute arising under this Agreement.

THE COMPANY

SIGNED for and on behalf of HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED By CHEN PING one of its directors, in the presence of:

Mis

)

)))))

毛路子 Wang Luping

THE APPOINTEE

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by

WANG ZHESHI (王者師) in the presence of:

)))

Junt



毛路辛 Wong Luping

Dated 11 November 2022

Howkingtech International Holding Limited

and

Feng Yijing (馮義晶)

DIRECTOR SERVICE AGREEMENT

JINGTIAN & GONGCHENG LLP

Suites 3203-3207, 32/F Edinburgh Tower, The Landmark 15 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong Tel: (852) 2926 9300 Fax: (852) 2926 9400

CONTENTS

| Clause | Heading | Page |
|--------|--|------|
| 1. | Appointment and Term | |
| 2. | Duties and Scope of Employment | 1 |
| 3. | Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee | |
| 4. | Remuneration | |
| 5. | Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits | |
| 6. | Expenses | |
| 7. | Annual Leave | |
| 8. | Sickness/Incapacity | |
| 9. | Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property | |
| 10. | Confidential Information and Company Documents | |
| 11. | Termination | |
| 12. | Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants | 7 |
| 13. | Novation | |
| 14. | Former Service Contracts | |
| 15. | Interpretation | 9 |
| 16. | Notices | |
| 17. | Counterparts | 9 |
| 18. | Choice of Law | 9 |
| | | |

THIS AGREEMENT is dated 11 November 2022 and is made

BETWEEN

- (1) HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED, a limited liability company established in the Cayman Islands, registered as a registered non-Hong Kong company under registration number 280294, with its principal place of business in Hong Kong at 40/F, Dah Sing Financial Centre, No. 248 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong (the "Company"); and
- (2) **Feng Yijing (馮義晶)** (PRC identity card no. 210304198303120489) of Room 502, No. 8, 25 Middle Yanji Road, Yangpu District, Shanghai, PRC (the "Appointee").

BY WHICH IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. Appointment and Term

- 1.1 The Company shall employ the Appointee and the Appointee agrees to act as executive director of the Company on and subject to the terms and conditions specified in this Agreement.
- 1.2 This appointment shall commence from the date hereof 2022, and shall continue, subject to Clause 11, for a period of three years from such date and thereafter unless or until terminated earlier by either party giving to the other not less than three months' notice in writing.
- 1.3 The Company reserves the right to pay the Appointee in lieu of any notice of termination (whether given by the Company or by the Appointee).
- 1.4 The Company reserves the right to require the Appointee to carry out the duties of another position of equivalent status either in addition to or instead of his duties as executive director.
- 1.5 The Appointee represents and warrants that he is not bound by or subject to any court order, agreement, arrangement or undertaking which in any way restricts or prohibits him from entering into this Agreement or from performing his duties under this Agreement.

2. Duties and Scope of Employment

- 2.1 The Appointee shall at all times:
 - (a) devote such of his time and his attention as may reasonably be required and the best of his skills and ability to the duties of his office;
 - (b) use his best endeavours to protect, promote, develop and extend the interests of the Company;
 - (c) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers consistent with his position as may from time to time be assigned to or vested in him;
 - (d) obey the reasonable and lawful directions of the board of directors of the Company (the "**Board**", which expression shall include any duly constituted committee thereof);
 - (e) comply with all the Company's rules, regulations, policies and procedures from time to time in force;
 - (f) work in any place which the Company may reasonably require for the proper performance and exercise of his duties and powers, and travel on the business of the

Company from time to time as determined by the Board; and

- (g) carry out his duties and exercise his powers jointly with any other managing or executive director(s) appointed by the Board to act jointly with him.
- 2.2 For the purposes of this Agreement, the Appointee shall if required by the Company:
 - (a) carry out the duties of his office on behalf of any holding company for the time being of the Company or any subsidiary for the time being of the Company or any such holding company;
 - (b) act as director, officer or employee of any such company; and
 - (c) carry out such duties attendant on any such appointment as if they were duties to be performed by him on behalf of the Company under this Agreement.

The expressions "**subsidiary**" and "**holding company**" shall have the respective meanings as defined in Sections 13 and 15 of the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (or any statutory re-enactment thereof). The Company, any holding company for the time being of the Company, any subsidiaries for the time being of the Company and any such holding company are collectively called the "**Group**". Any reference to a "**Group Company**" in this Agreement shall mean any company in the Group.

- 2.3 The Appointee shall at all times keep the Board promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of his conduct of the business or affairs of the Company and any Group Company and provide such explanations as required by the Board.
- 2.4 The Appointee shall work such hours as may from time to time be reasonably required and shall not be entitled to receive any additional remuneration for work outside his normal hours.
- 2.5 The Appointee shall comply with (a) every rule of law, (b) the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**"), and (c) every regulation of the Company for the time being in force in relation to dealings in shares or other securities of the Company or any other Group Company.
- 2.6 Notwithstanding Clause 2.1, the Board shall be under no obligation to assign to or vest in the Appointee any powers, duties or functions or to provide any work for the Appointee and may at any time suspend the Appointee from, or require the Appointee to cease, performing or exercising the said or any duties or powers, or exclude him from any premises of the Company either on full or part pay or without payment of salary to the extent permitted by law.

3. <u>Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee</u>

During the term of this Agreement, the Appointee shall not (except with the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board) be directly or indirectly employed, engaged, concerned or interested in any other business or undertaking which is similar to or in competition with the business carried on by the Group or any part of such business, provided that this shall not prohibit the holding (directly or through nominees) of investments as long as not more than 5 per cent in aggregate of the issued shares or other securities of any class of any one company which are for the time being quoted or dealt in on any recognised stock exchange shall be so held without the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board.

4. **<u>Remuneration</u>**

- 4.1 The Appointee shall receive during the continuance of his appointment under this Agreement a salary at the rate of HKD60,000 per annum (to be reviewed annually) inclusive of any sum receivable as director's fees or other remuneration from any Group company, such salary to accrue on a day to day basis and to be payable monthly in arrears.
- 4.2 During his appointment, the Company may, at its sole discretion, pay the Appointee a bonus of such amount as the Board may determine in respect of each complete financial year of the Company.
- 4.3 The Appointee shall account to the appropriate authorities for all taxes payable by him under any applicable law or regulation in respect of all sums received by him under this Agreement and shall indemnify the Company for any losses, costs, or expenses incurred by the Company resulting from his failure to do so.
- 4.4 Payment of salary to the Appointee shall be made either by the Company or by another Group Company, and if by more than one company then in such proportions as the Board may from time to time determine.

5. **Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits**

- 5.1 Where required by the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance, the Appointee will be enrolled into the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "**MPF Scheme**"). Contributions will be paid by the Company or by another Group Company to the MPF Scheme in respect of the Appointee and the Appointee will also be required to contribute to the MPF Scheme, such contributions being deducted from the Appointee's salary. The level of contributions to be paid to the MPF Scheme will be as specified in the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance.
- 5.2 The Company shall provide the Appointee with medical and dental insurance, permanent health insurance and life assurance cover, in accordance with the Company's policy in force from time to time. The Company shall have the right to change its arrangements for or withdraw the provision of such benefits as it sees fit.

6. <u>Expenses</u>

- 6.1 The Company shall reimburse to the Appointee such sums as shall cover all reasonable out-ofpocket expenses incurred by him in the proper performance of his duties (including expenses of entertainment, subsistence and travelling) subject to the Appointee providing appropriate evidence of such expenses and in such manner as the Company may require.
- 6.2 The Company will provide the Appointee with a motor car of a size and type commensurate (in the opinion of the Company) with his position and remuneration for the time being which he will be permitted to use for reasonable private journeys.

7. <u>Annual Leave</u>

- 7.1 In addition to statutory holidays the Appointee shall be entitled to seven working days' paid annual leave during each calendar year to be taken at such time or times as may be agreed with the Board. The Appointee may not without the consent of the Board carry forward any unused part of his annual leave entitlement (except statutory entitlement) to a subsequent calendar year and no payment will be made in lieu of any accrued but unused annual leave. All annual leave will be taken from the statutory entitlement first.
- 7.2 For the calendar year during which the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement commences or terminates, he shall be entitled to such proportion of his annual leave

entitlement as the period of his employment in each such year bears to one calendar year. Upon termination of his employment for whatever reason he shall, if appropriate, either be entitled to a payment in lieu of any outstanding annual leave entitlement or be required to pay to the Company any salary received in respect of annual leave taken in excess of his proportionate annual leave entitlement.

8. <u>Sickness/Incapacity</u>

- 8.1 If the Appointee shall be prevented by illness, accident or other incapacity from properly performing his duties under this Agreement he shall report this fact immediately to the Company Secretary's office and if he is so prevented for more than 2 consecutive days he shall provide an appropriate doctor's certificate.
- 8.2 If the Appointee shall be absent from his duties under this Agreement owing to illness, accident or other incapacity duly certified in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8.1 he shall be paid his full remuneration for the first 120 days of such absence and thereafter, subject to the provisions of Clause 11.1, such remuneration as the Board shall in its discretion allow, provided that there shall be deducted from such remuneration any benefits payable to the Appointee including any sums recoverable from a third party and any sums payable to the Appointee under the insurance arrangements referred to in Clause 5.2

9. <u>Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property</u>

9.1 The parties foresee that the Appointee may make inventions or create other industrial or intellectual property in the course of his duties and agree that in this respect the Appointee has a special responsibility to further the interests of the Group.

"Intellectual Property Rights" mean copyrights, patents, utility models, trade marks, service marks, design rights, database rights, semiconductor topography rights, proprietary information rights and all such other similar proprietary rights and applications for such rights as may exist anywhere in the world, and whether such rights are registered or unregistered.

"Inventions" mean all discoveries, inventions, improvements, modifications, processes, formulae, models, prototypes, sketches, drawings, plans, softwares, hardwares or other works or material which the Appointee alone or with one or more others may make, devise or discover during the course of his employment and which pertain or are actually or potentially useful to any of the activities of the Company (or any associated company of the Company) or the processes or machinery of the Company or any such associated company for providing the services of the Company or any such associated company.

9.2 Any invention or improvement or design made or process or information discovered or copyright work or trade mark or trade name or get-up created by the Appointee during the continuance of his appointment (whether capable of being patented or registered or not and whether or not made or discovered in the course of his employment under this Agreement) in conjunction with or in any way affecting or relating to the business of any Group Company or capable of being used or adapted for use therein or in connection therewith shall irrespective of any termination of his appointment forthwith be disclosed to the Company and shall belong to and be the absolute property of such Group Company as the Company may direct.

- 9.3 The Appointee if and whenever required so to do by the Company shall at the expense of a Group Company apply or join with such company in applying for letters patent or other protection or registration for any such invention, improvement, design, process, information, work, trade mark, trade name or get-up as aforesaid which belongs to such company and shall at the expense of such company execute and do all instruments and things necessary for vesting the said letters patent or other protection or registration when obtained and all rights, title and interest to and in the same in such company absolutely and as sole beneficial owner or in such other person as the Company may specify.
- 9.4 The Appointee hereby irrevocably appoints the Company to be his attorney in his name and on his behalf to execute and do any such instrument or thing and generally to use his name for the purpose of giving to the Company the full benefit of this Clause and in favour of any third party a certificate in writing signed by any director or by the secretary of the Company that any instrument or act falls within the authority hereby conferred shall be conclusive evidence that such is the case.

10. Confidential Information and Company Documents

- 10.1 The Appointee shall neither during his appointment (except in the proper performance of his duties) nor at any time (without limit) after the termination of his appointment (for any reason whatsoever):
 - (a) divulge or communicate to any person, company, business entity or other organisation;
 - (b) use for his own purposes or for any purposes other than those of the Company or any Group Company; or
 - (c) through any failure to exercise due care and diligence, cause any unauthorised disclosure of

any trade secrets or other confidential information relating to the Company or any company in the Group.

- 10.2 The term "**confidential information**" shall mean details of suppliers and their terms of business, details of customers and their requirements, the prices charged to and terms of business with customers, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts (save to the extent that these are included in published audited accounts), any proposals relating to the acquisition or disposal of a company or business or any part thereof or to any proposed expansion or contraction of activities, details of employees and officers and of the remuneration and other benefits paid to them, information relating to research activities, inventions, secret processes, designs, formulae and product lines, know-how, any information which the Appointee is told is confidential and any information which has been given to the Company or any Group Company in confidence by customers, suppliers or other persons.
- 10.3 All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever (whether made or created by the Appointee or otherwise) relating to the business of the Company or any Group Company (and any copies of the same):
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Company or the relevant Group Company; and
 - (b) shall be handed over to the Company or to the relevant Group Company, or irrevocably deleted from any computer and/or word processing system in the Appointee's possession or under his control by the Appointee, on demand and in any event on the

termination of the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement.

11. Termination

- 11.1 This Agreement shall be subject to termination by the Company by not less than three months' notice in writing given at any time while the Appointee shall have been incapacitated by reason of ill health or accident from performing his duties under this Agreement for a period of or periods aggregating 180 days in the preceding 12 months, provided that if at any time during the currency of a notice given pursuant to this Clause 11.1 the Appointee shall provide a medical certificate satisfactory to the Board to the effect that he has fully recovered his physical and/or mental health and that no recurrence of illness or incapacity can reasonably be anticipated the Company shall withdraw such notice.
- 11.2 The Company without prejudice to any remedy which it may have against the Appointee for the breach or non-performance of any of the provisions of this Agreement may by notice in writing to the Appointee immediately determine this Agreement without further notice:
 - (a) if the Appointee, in relation to his employment:
 - (i) wilfully disobeys a lawful and reasonable order;
 - (ii) misconducts himself, such conduct being inconsistent with the due and faithful discharge of his duties;
 - (iii) is guilty of fraud or dishonesty; or
 - (iv) is habitually neglectful in his duties; or
 - (b) on any other ground on which the Company would be entitled to terminate the contract without notice at common law.
- 11.3 On the termination of his employment (for any reason whatsoever), the Appointee:
 - (a) shall at the request of the Company resign from office as a director of the Company and all offices held by him in any company in the Group;
 - (b) shall not at any time thereafter make any untrue or misleading oral or written statement concerning the business and affairs of the Company or any Group Company nor represent himself or permit himself to be held out as being in any way connected with or interested in the business of the Company or any Group Company (except as a former employee for the purpose of communicating with prospective employers or complying with any applicable statutory requirements);
 - (c) shall not at any time thereafter use the name of the Company or any Group Company, or any name capable of confusion therewith (whether by using such names as part of a corporate name or otherwise); and
 - (d) shall immediately repay all outstanding debts or loans due to the Company or any Group Company and, to the extent permitted by the loan, the Company is hereby authorised to deduct from any wages of the Appointee a sum equal to the aggregate of any such debts or loans where the Appointee has acknowledged such debts or loans in writing.
- 11.4 The termination of this Agreement shall be without prejudice to any rights which have accrued at the time of termination or to Clauses 9, 10 and 12 (all of which shall remain in full force and

effect).

12. Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants

- 12.1 The Appointee acknowledges that in the course of his employment with the Company the Appointee will or may have dealings with clients and fellow employees over whom the Appointee may develop a degree of influence. The Appointee also acknowledges that the Company invests a considerable amount of time, energy and money in training its employees and that those employees and the general stability of the workforce form an important part of the goodwill of the Company. The Appointee also acknowledges that in the course of his employment he will have access to and be entrusted with confidential information in respect of the Company, its clients and their respective business. In order to safeguard the Company's clientele, goodwill and name and to protect the Company's legitimate proprietary interests the Appointee covenants that he will not without the prior written consent of the Company (such consent to be withheld only in so far as may be reasonably necessary to protect the legitimate interests of the Company):
 - (a) for a period of 6 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) be engaged or interested (whether as a director, shareholder, principal, consultant, agent, partner or employee) in any business concern (of whatever kind) which shall in Hong Kong and the People's Republic of China be in competition with any Group Company in the provision of services or the manufacture, sale or supply of goods, being services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was concerned to a material extent during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment with the Company, provided always that nothing in this Clause 12.1(a) shall restrain the Appointee from engaging or being interested as aforesaid in any such business concern in so far as his duties or work relate principally to services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was not concerned during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment;
 - (b) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation in respect of any services of a kind provided or any goods of a kind manufactured sold or supplied by any Group Company in respect of the provision or sale or supply of which the Appointee may have been engaged during his employment with the Company:
 - (i) canvass, solicit or approach or cause to be canvassed, solicited or approached for orders or with a view to providing services thereto; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly deal with:

any person, firm, company or organisation who at the date of the termination of this Agreement or within 12 months prior to such date is or was a client or customer of any Group Company or was in the habit of dealing under contract with any Group Company or in the process of negotiating with any Group Company and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; or

(iii) interfere or seek to interfere with the continuance of supplies to any Group Company (or the terms relating to such supplies) from any suppliers who have been supplying goods, materials or services to any Group Company at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; and

- (c) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation:
 - (i) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any director, employee or executive of managerial status engaged in its or their business and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any person employed or engaged by the Company or any other Group Company who by reason of such employment or engagement is or is reasonably likely to be in possession of any confidential information or trade secrets relating to the business of the Company or any other Group Company or the business of the customers of the Company or any other Group Company and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement.
- 12.2 While each of the restrictions in Clause 12.1 is considered by the parties to be reasonable in all the circumstances as at the date of this Agreement, it is agreed and declared that if any one or more of such restrictions shall be judged to be invalid as going beyond what is reasonable in all the circumstances for the protection of the interests of the Company but would be valid if words were deleted therefrom the said restrictions shall be deemed to apply with such modifications as may be necessary to make them valid and effective and any such modifications shall not affect the validity of any other restriction contained in this Agreement.
- 12.3 The Appointee agrees that he will at the request and cost of the Company enter into a direct agreement or undertaking with such company whereby he will accept restrictions corresponding to the restrictions herein contained (or such of them as may be appropriate in the circumstances) in relation to such products and services and such area and for such period as such company may reasonably require for the protection of its legitimate interest.

13. <u>Novation</u>

To the extent permitted by law, if the Appointee shall have been offered but shall unreasonably have refused to agree to the transfer of this Agreement by way of novation to a company which has acquired or agreed to acquire the whole or substantially the whole of the undertaking and assets of or of the equity share capital of the Company, the Appointee shall have no claim against the Company in respect of the termination of his appointment by reason of the subsequent voluntary winding-up of the Company or of the disclaimer or termination of this Agreement by the Company within six months after such acquisition.

14. Former Service Contracts

14.1 This Agreement shall supersede any subsisting agreements, arrangements and understandings between any Group Company and the Appointee relating to the employment of the Appointee, provided that any previous employment of the Appointee with the Company, any subsidiary or

any holding company shall be recognised as part of the Appointee's continuous employment with the Company.

14.2 The Appointee hereby acknowledges that he has no outstanding claims of any kind against any Group Company and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing he further acknowledges that he has no claim for any damages against any Group Company for the termination of any previous service agreements, arrangements or undertakings for the purpose of entering into this Agreement.

15. Interpretation

The headings to the Clauses are for convenience only and have no legal effect.

16. Notices

Any notice required to be given under this Agreement shall, in the case of notice to the Company, be deemed to be duly served if left at or sent by registered post to the principal place of business in Hong Kong for the time being of the Company and, in the case of notice to the Appointee, if handed to him personally or left at or sent by registered post to his last known address in Hong Kong. Any such notice shall be deemed to be served at the time when the same is handed to or left at the address of the party to be served and if served by post 48 hours after posting.

17. Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which is an original but, together, they constitute one and the same agreement.

18. Choice of Law

This Agreement is governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of Hong Kong and the parties hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong courts in the determination of any dispute arising under this Agreement.

THE COMPANY

SIGNED for and on behalf of HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED By CHEN PING one of its directors, in the presence of:

Mis

)

)))))

毛路子 Wang Luping

THE APPOINTEE

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by FENG YIJING (馮義晶)

in the presence of:

; 泻义翮

Z & Z Wang Luping

• • •

Dated 11 November 2022

Howkingtech International Holding Limited

and

Wang Jun (王軍)

DIRECTOR SERVICE AGREEMENT

JINGTIAN & GONGCHENG LLP

Suites 3203-3207, 32/F Edinburgh Tower, The Landmark 15 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong Tel: (852) 2926 9300 Fax: (852) 2926 9400

CONTENTS

| Clause | Heading | Page |
|--------|--|------|
| 1. | Appointment and Term | |
| 2. | Duties and Scope of Employment | 1 |
| 3. | Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee | |
| 4. | Remuneration | |
| 5. | Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits | |
| 6. | Expenses | |
| 7. | Annual Leave | |
| 8. | Sickness/Incapacity | |
| 9. | Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property | |
| 10. | Confidential Information and Company Documents | |
| 11. | Termination | |
| 12. | Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants | 7 |
| 13. | Novation | |
| 14. | Former Service Contracts | |
| 15. | Interpretation | 9 |
| 16. | Notices | |
| 17. | Counterparts | 9 |
| 18. | Choice of Law | 9 |
| | | |

THIS AGREEMENT is dated 11 November 2022 and is made

BETWEEN

- (1) HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED, a limited liability company established in the Cayman Islands, registered as a registered non-Hong Kong company under registration number 280294, with its principal place of business in Hong Kong at 40/F, Dah Sing Financial Centre, No. 248 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong (the "Company"); and
- (2) Wang Jun (王軍) (PRC identity card no. 32010219741119161X) of Room 2006, 115 Chengxian Road, Xuanwu District, Nanjing City, Jiangsu Province, PRC (the "Appointee").

BY WHICH IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. Appointment and Term

- 1.1 The Company shall employ the Appointee and the Appointee agrees to act as executive director of the Company on and subject to the terms and conditions specified in this Agreement.
- 1.2 This appointment shall commence from the date hereof, and shall continue, subject to Clause 11, for a period of three years from such date and thereafter unless or until terminated earlier by either party giving to the other not less than three months' notice in writing.
- 1.3 The Company reserves the right to pay the Appointee in lieu of any notice of termination (whether given by the Company or by the Appointee).
- 1.4 The Company reserves the right to require the Appointee to carry out the duties of another position of equivalent status either in addition to or instead of his duties as executive director.
- 1.5 The Appointee represents and warrants that he is not bound by or subject to any court order, agreement, arrangement or undertaking which in any way restricts or prohibits him from entering into this Agreement or from performing his duties under this Agreement.

2. Duties and Scope of Employment

- 2.1 The Appointee shall at all times:
 - (a) devote such of his time and his attention as may reasonably be required and the best of his skills and ability to the duties of his office;
 - (b) use his best endeavours to protect, promote, develop and extend the interests of the Company;
 - (c) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers consistent with his position as may from time to time be assigned to or vested in him;
 - (d) obey the reasonable and lawful directions of the board of directors of the Company (the "**Board**", which expression shall include any duly constituted committee thereof);
 - (e) comply with all the Company's rules, regulations, policies and procedures from time to time in force;
 - (f) work in any place which the Company may reasonably require for the proper performance and exercise of his duties and powers, and travel on the business of the

Company from time to time as determined by the Board; and

- (g) carry out his duties and exercise his powers jointly with any other managing or executive director(s) appointed by the Board to act jointly with him.
- 2.2 For the purposes of this Agreement, the Appointee shall if required by the Company:
 - (a) carry out the duties of his office on behalf of any holding company for the time being of the Company or any subsidiary for the time being of the Company or any such holding company;
 - (b) act as director, officer or employee of any such company; and
 - (c) carry out such duties attendant on any such appointment as if they were duties to be performed by him on behalf of the Company under this Agreement.

The expressions "**subsidiary**" and "**holding company**" shall have the respective meanings as defined in Sections 13 and 15 of the Companies Ordinance (Cap. 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (or any statutory re-enactment thereof). The Company, any holding company for the time being of the Company, any subsidiaries for the time being of the Company and any such holding company are collectively called the "**Group**". Any reference to a "**Group Company**" in this Agreement shall mean any company in the Group.

- 2.3 The Appointee shall at all times keep the Board promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of his conduct of the business or affairs of the Company and any Group Company and provide such explanations as required by the Board.
- 2.4 The Appointee shall work such hours as may from time to time be reasonably required and shall not be entitled to receive any additional remuneration for work outside his normal hours.
- 2.5 The Appointee shall comply with (a) every rule of law, (b) the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**"), and (c) every regulation of the Company for the time being in force in relation to dealings in shares or other securities of the Company or any other Group Company.
- 2.6 Notwithstanding Clause 2.1, the Board shall be under no obligation to assign to or vest in the Appointee any powers, duties or functions or to provide any work for the Appointee and may at any time suspend the Appointee from, or require the Appointee to cease, performing or exercising the said or any duties or powers, or exclude him from any premises of the Company either on full or part pay or without payment of salary to the extent permitted by law.

3. <u>Restrictions on Other Activities by the Appointee</u>

During the term of this Agreement, the Appointee shall not (except with the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board) be directly or indirectly employed, engaged, concerned or interested in any other business or undertaking which is similar to or in competition with the business carried on by the Group or any part of such business, provided that this shall not prohibit the holding (directly or through nominees) of investments as long as not more than 5 per cent in aggregate of the issued shares or other securities of any class of any one company which are for the time being quoted or dealt in on any recognised stock exchange shall be so held without the prior sanction of a resolution of the Board.

4. <u>Remuneration</u>

- 4.1 The Appointee shall receive during the continuance of his appointment under this Agreement a salary at the rate of HKD60,000 per annum (to be reviewed annually) inclusive of any sum receivable as director's fees or other remuneration from any Group company, such salary to accrue on a day to day basis and to be payable monthly in arrears.
- 4.2 During his appointment, the Company may, at its sole discretion, pay the Appointee a bonus of such amount as the Board may determine in respect of each complete financial year of the Company.
- 4.3 The Appointee shall account to the appropriate authorities for all taxes payable by him under any applicable law or regulation in respect of all sums received by him under this Agreement and shall indemnify the Company for any losses, costs, or expenses incurred by the Company resulting from his failure to do so.
- 4.4 Payment of salary to the Appointee shall be made either by the Company or by another Group Company, and if by more than one company then in such proportions as the Board may from time to time determine.

5. **Provident Fund and Insurance Benefits**

- 5.1 Where required by the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance, the Appointee will be enrolled into the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "**MPF Scheme**"). Contributions will be paid by the Company or by another Group Company to the MPF Scheme in respect of the Appointee and the Appointee will also be required to contribute to the MPF Scheme, such contributions being deducted from the Appointee's salary. The level of contributions to be paid to the MPF Scheme will be as specified in the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance.
- 5.2 The Company shall provide the Appointee with medical and dental insurance, permanent health insurance and life assurance cover, in accordance with the Company's policy in force from time to time. The Company shall have the right to change its arrangements for or withdraw the provision of such benefits as it sees fit.

6. <u>Expenses</u>

- 6.1 The Company shall reimburse to the Appointee such sums as shall cover all reasonable out-ofpocket expenses incurred by him in the proper performance of his duties (including expenses of entertainment, subsistence and travelling) subject to the Appointee providing appropriate evidence of such expenses and in such manner as the Company may require.
- 6.2 The Company will provide the Appointee with a motor car of a size and type commensurate (in the opinion of the Company) with his position and remuneration for the time being which he will be permitted to use for reasonable private journeys.

7. <u>Annual Leave</u>

- 7.1 In addition to statutory holidays the Appointee shall be entitled to sevem working days' paid annual leave during each calendar year to be taken at such time or times as may be agreed with the Board. The Appointee may not without the consent of the Board carry forward any unused part of his annual leave entitlement (except statutory entitlement) to a subsequent calendar year and no payment will be made in lieu of any accrued but unused annual leave. All annual leave will be taken from the statutory entitlement first.
- 7.2 For the calendar year during which the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement commences or terminates, he shall be entitled to such proportion of his annual leave

entitlement as the period of his employment in each such year bears to one calendar year. Upon termination of his employment for whatever reason he shall, if appropriate, either be entitled to a payment in lieu of any outstanding annual leave entitlement or be required to pay to the Company any salary received in respect of annual leave taken in excess of his proportionate annual leave entitlement.

8. <u>Sickness/Incapacity</u>

- 8.1 If the Appointee shall be prevented by illness, accident or other incapacity from properly performing his duties under this Agreement he shall report this fact immediately to the Company Secretary's office and if he is so prevented for more than 2 consecutive days he shall provide an appropriate doctor's certificate.
- 8.2 If the Appointee shall be absent from his duties under this Agreement owing to illness, accident or other incapacity duly certified in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8.1 he shall be paid his full remuneration for the first 120 days of such absence and thereafter, subject to the provisions of Clause 11.1, such remuneration as the Board shall in its discretion allow, provided that there shall be deducted from such remuneration any benefits payable to the Appointee including any sums recoverable from a third party and any sums payable to the Appointee under the insurance arrangements referred to in Clause 5.2

9. <u>Inventions and Other Industrial or Intellectual Property</u>

9.1 The parties foresee that the Appointee may make inventions or create other industrial or intellectual property in the course of his duties and agree that in this respect the Appointee has a special responsibility to further the interests of the Group.

"Intellectual Property Rights" mean copyrights, patents, utility models, trade marks, service marks, design rights, database rights, semiconductor topography rights, proprietary information rights and all such other similar proprietary rights and applications for such rights as may exist anywhere in the world, and whether such rights are registered or unregistered.

"Inventions" mean all discoveries, inventions, improvements, modifications, processes, formulae, models, prototypes, sketches, drawings, plans, softwares, hardwares or other works or material which the Appointee alone or with one or more others may make, devise or discover during the course of his employment and which pertain or are actually or potentially useful to any of the activities of the Company (or any associated company of the Company) or the processes or machinery of the Company or any such associated company for providing the services of the Company or any such associated company.

9.2 Any invention or improvement or design made or process or information discovered or copyright work or trade mark or trade name or get-up created by the Appointee during the continuance of his appointment (whether capable of being patented or registered or not and whether or not made or discovered in the course of his employment under this Agreement) in conjunction with or in any way affecting or relating to the business of any Group Company or capable of being used or adapted for use therein or in connection therewith shall irrespective of any termination of his appointment forthwith be disclosed to the Company and shall belong to and be the absolute property of such Group Company as the Company may direct.

- 9.3 The Appointee if and whenever required so to do by the Company shall at the expense of a Group Company apply or join with such company in applying for letters patent or other protection or registration for any such invention, improvement, design, process, information, work, trade mark, trade name or get-up as aforesaid which belongs to such company and shall at the expense of such company execute and do all instruments and things necessary for vesting the said letters patent or other protection or registration when obtained and all rights, title and interest to and in the same in such company absolutely and as sole beneficial owner or in such other person as the Company may specify.
- 9.4 The Appointee hereby irrevocably appoints the Company to be his attorney in his name and on his behalf to execute and do any such instrument or thing and generally to use his name for the purpose of giving to the Company the full benefit of this Clause and in favour of any third party a certificate in writing signed by any director or by the secretary of the Company that any instrument or act falls within the authority hereby conferred shall be conclusive evidence that such is the case.

10. Confidential Information and Company Documents

- 10.1 The Appointee shall neither during his appointment (except in the proper performance of his duties) nor at any time (without limit) after the termination of his appointment (for any reason whatsoever):
 - (a) divulge or communicate to any person, company, business entity or other organisation;
 - (b) use for his own purposes or for any purposes other than those of the Company or any Group Company; or
 - (c) through any failure to exercise due care and diligence, cause any unauthorised disclosure of

any trade secrets or other confidential information relating to the Company or any company in the Group.

- 10.2 The term "**confidential information**" shall mean details of suppliers and their terms of business, details of customers and their requirements, the prices charged to and terms of business with customers, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts (save to the extent that these are included in published audited accounts), any proposals relating to the acquisition or disposal of a company or business or any part thereof or to any proposed expansion or contraction of activities, details of employees and officers and of the remuneration and other benefits paid to them, information relating to research activities, inventions, secret processes, designs, formulae and product lines, know-how, any information which the Appointee is told is confidential and any information which has been given to the Company or any Group Company in confidence by customers, suppliers or other persons.
- 10.3 All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever (whether made or created by the Appointee or otherwise) relating to the business of the Company or any Group Company (and any copies of the same):
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Company or the relevant Group Company; and
 - (b) shall be handed over to the Company or to the relevant Group Company, or irrevocably deleted from any computer and/or word processing system in the Appointee's possession or under his control by the Appointee, on demand and in any event on the

termination of the Appointee's appointment under this Agreement.

11. Termination

- 11.1 This Agreement shall be subject to termination by the Company by not less than three months' notice in writing given at any time while the Appointee shall have been incapacitated by reason of ill health or accident from performing his duties under this Agreement for a period of or periods aggregating 180 days in the preceding 12 months, provided that if at any time during the currency of a notice given pursuant to this Clause 11.1 the Appointee shall provide a medical certificate satisfactory to the Board to the effect that he has fully recovered his physical and/or mental health and that no recurrence of illness or incapacity can reasonably be anticipated the Company shall withdraw such notice.
- 11.2 The Company without prejudice to any remedy which it may have against the Appointee for the breach or non-performance of any of the provisions of this Agreement may by notice in writing to the Appointee immediately determine this Agreement without further notice:
 - (a) if the Appointee, in relation to his employment:
 - (i) wilfully disobeys a lawful and reasonable order;
 - (ii) misconducts himself, such conduct being inconsistent with the due and faithful discharge of his duties;
 - (iii) is guilty of fraud or dishonesty; or
 - (iv) is habitually neglectful in his duties; or
 - (b) on any other ground on which the Company would be entitled to terminate the contract without notice at common law.
- 11.3 On the termination of his employment (for any reason whatsoever), the Appointee:
 - (a) shall at the request of the Company resign from office as a director of the Company and all offices held by him in any company in the Group;
 - (b) shall not at any time thereafter make any untrue or misleading oral or written statement concerning the business and affairs of the Company or any Group Company nor represent himself or permit himself to be held out as being in any way connected with or interested in the business of the Company or any Group Company (except as a former employee for the purpose of communicating with prospective employers or complying with any applicable statutory requirements);
 - (c) shall not at any time thereafter use the name of the Company or any Group Company, or any name capable of confusion therewith (whether by using such names as part of a corporate name or otherwise); and
 - (d) shall immediately repay all outstanding debts or loans due to the Company or any Group Company and, to the extent permitted by the loan, the Company is hereby authorised to deduct from any wages of the Appointee a sum equal to the aggregate of any such debts or loans where the Appointee has acknowledged such debts or loans in writing.
- 11.4 The termination of this Agreement shall be without prejudice to any rights which have accrued at the time of termination or to Clauses 9, 10 and 12 (all of which shall remain in full force and

effect).

12. Non-Solicitation and Restrictive Covenants

- 12.1 The Appointee acknowledges that in the course of his employment with the Company the Appointee will or may have dealings with clients and fellow employees over whom the Appointee may develop a degree of influence. The Appointee also acknowledges that the Company invests a considerable amount of time, energy and money in training its employees and that those employees and the general stability of the workforce form an important part of the goodwill of the Company. The Appointee also acknowledges that in the course of his employment he will have access to and be entrusted with confidential information in respect of the Company, its clients and their respective business. In order to safeguard the Company's clientele, goodwill and name and to protect the Company's legitimate proprietary interests the Appointee covenants that he will not without the prior written consent of the Company (such consent to be withheld only in so far as may be reasonably necessary to protect the legitimate interests of the Company):
 - (a) for a period of 6 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) be engaged or interested (whether as a director, shareholder, principal, consultant, agent, partner or employee) in any business concern (of whatever kind) which shall in Hong Kong and the People's Republic of China be in competition with any Group Company in the provision of services or the manufacture, sale or supply of goods, being services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was concerned to a material extent during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment with the Company, provided always that nothing in this Clause 12.1(a) shall restrain the Appointee from engaging or being interested as aforesaid in any such business concern in so far as his duties or work relate principally to services or goods of a kind with which the Appointee was not concerned during the period of 12 months prior to the termination of his appointment;
 - (b) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation in respect of any services of a kind provided or any goods of a kind manufactured sold or supplied by any Group Company in respect of the provision or sale or supply of which the Appointee may have been engaged during his employment with the Company:
 - (i) canvass, solicit or approach or cause to be canvassed, solicited or approached for orders or with a view to providing services thereto; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly deal with:

any person, firm, company or organisation who at the date of the termination of this Agreement or within 12 months prior to such date is or was a client or customer of any Group Company or was in the habit of dealing under contract with any Group Company or in the process of negotiating with any Group Company and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; or

(iii) interfere or seek to interfere with the continuance of supplies to any Group Company (or the terms relating to such supplies) from any suppliers who have been supplying goods, materials or services to any Group Company at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement and with whom or which the Appointee had dealings during the said period; and

- (c) for a period of 12 months after the termination for whatever reason of his appointment under this Agreement (other than a termination by the Company in breach of this Agreement) either on his own behalf or on behalf of any other person, firm, company or organisation:
 - (i) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any director, employee or executive of managerial status engaged in its or their business and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement; or
 - (ii) directly or indirectly solicit or entice or endeavour to solicit or entice away from any Group Company any person employed or engaged by the Company or any other Group Company who by reason of such employment or engagement is or is reasonably likely to be in possession of any confidential information or trade secrets relating to the business of the Company or any other Group Company or the business of the customers of the Company or any other Group Company and with whom the Appointee had dealings at any time during the last 12 months of his appointment under this Agreement.
- 12.2 While each of the restrictions in Clause 12.1 is considered by the parties to be reasonable in all the circumstances as at the date of this Agreement, it is agreed and declared that if any one or more of such restrictions shall be judged to be invalid as going beyond what is reasonable in all the circumstances for the protection of the interests of the Company but would be valid if words were deleted therefrom the said restrictions shall be deemed to apply with such modifications as may be necessary to make them valid and effective and any such modifications shall not affect the validity of any other restriction contained in this Agreement.
- 12.3 The Appointee agrees that he will at the request and cost of the Company enter into a direct agreement or undertaking with such company whereby he will accept restrictions corresponding to the restrictions herein contained (or such of them as may be appropriate in the circumstances) in relation to such products and services and such area and for such period as such company may reasonably require for the protection of its legitimate interest.

13. <u>Novation</u>

To the extent permitted by law, if the Appointee shall have been offered but shall unreasonably have refused to agree to the transfer of this Agreement by way of novation to a company which has acquired or agreed to acquire the whole or substantially the whole of the undertaking and assets of or of the equity share capital of the Company, the Appointee shall have no claim against the Company in respect of the termination of his appointment by reason of the subsequent voluntary winding-up of the Company or of the disclaimer or termination of this Agreement by the Company within six months after such acquisition.

14. Former Service Contracts

14.1 This Agreement shall supersede any subsisting agreements, arrangements and understandings between any Group Company and the Appointee relating to the employment of the Appointee, provided that any previous employment of the Appointee with the Company, any subsidiary or

any holding company shall be recognised as part of the Appointee's continuous employment with the Company.

14.2 The Appointee hereby acknowledges that he has no outstanding claims of any kind against any Group Company and without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing he further acknowledges that he has no claim for any damages against any Group Company for the termination of any previous service agreements, arrangements or undertakings for the purpose of entering into this Agreement.

15. Interpretation

The headings to the Clauses are for convenience only and have no legal effect.

16. Notices

Any notice required to be given under this Agreement shall, in the case of notice to the Company, be deemed to be duly served if left at or sent by registered post to the principal place of business in Hong Kong for the time being of the Company and, in the case of notice to the Appointee, if handed to him personally or left at or sent by registered post to his last known address in Hong Kong. Any such notice shall be deemed to be served at the time when the same is handed to or left at the address of the party to be served and if served by post 48 hours after posting.

17. Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which is an original but, together, they constitute one and the same agreement.

18. Choice of Law

This Agreement is governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of Hong Kong and the parties hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong courts in the determination of any dispute arising under this Agreement.

THE COMPANY

SIGNED for and on behalf of HOWKINGTECH INTERNATIONAL HOLDING LIMITED By CHEN PING one of its directors, in the presence of:

Mis

)

)))))

毛路子 Wang Luping

THE APPOINTEE

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED by WANG JUN (王軍)

in the presence of:

))

)



E BB Z Wang Luping

11 November 2022

Mr. Yang Hai ("**Mr. Yang**") Room 3104, Building 10 Donghai Yinwan 3 Guilan Road Chancheng District Foshan City Guangdong Province PRC

Dear Mr. Yang,

Re: Appointment as independent non-executive director

We would like to confirm your appointment as an independent non-executive director of Howkingtech International Holding Limited (the "**Company**"). In this respect, we confirm the terms of your appointment as follows: -

- 1. The term of this letter of appointment shall be effective for an initial term of three years commencing from the listing date of the shares of the Company on the main board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Commencement Date**"), subject to early vacation of office with not less than three months' notice in writing served by either the Company or you on the other in accordance with the articles of association of the Company as amended from time to time (the "**Articles of Association**") and the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Listing Rules**") and subject also to paragraph 10 below.
- 2. Your appointment is subject to the retirement and re-election provisions of the Articles of Association and the corporate governance code provision in relation to the vacation of office, retirement by rotation, re-election and removal of directors as adopted by the Company from time to time.
- 3. You shall perform such functions and exercise such powers as are appropriate to your position as an independent non-executive director of the Company or, if applicable, such member of any committee of the board of directors of the Company. You shall (a) devote such of your time, your attention and skill as may reasonably be required to the duties of your office; and (b) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers that are consistent with your office. This will, among other things, include attending board meetings and general meetings of the Company and meetings of any board committees of which you become a member. The Company shall provide to you all necessary information (financial or otherwise) to enable the discharge of your duties and responsibilities.
- 4. In the discharge of your duties and functions as an independent non-executive director of the Company, you shall observe and comply with all reasonable directions from the Company, and all laws and regulations applicable to directors of listed companies in Hong Kong including, without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, all laws and regulations from time to time in force with respect to confidentiality, dealings in securities and notifications required to be made by a director to the Company and/or any other regulatory body. In addition, you shall observe, and use all your reasonable endeavours to procure the Company observes, the rules and regulations of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

- 5. You shall provide as soon as reasonably practicable all such information and/or assistance to the Company as is reasonably required by it to discharge all its obligations under the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Chapter 32 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Companies Ordinance (Chapter 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Listing Rules and the Hong Kong Codes on Takeovers and Mergers and Share Buy-backs in relation to your appointment, continuation and termination as a director of the Company.
- 6. You shall not, either during the term of your appointment as an independent non-executive director of the Company or thereafter (without limit as to time), use for your own purpose or for any purposes other than those of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**"), divulge or communicate to any person (except to employees or directors of the Group whose province is to know the same or to the professional advisers or agents of the Group owing a duty of confidentiality to the Group), any trade secret or Confidential Information (as defined below) which may from time to time have come to your knowledge but so that this restriction shall cease to apply to any information or knowledge which may come into the public domain (otherwise than through your default).

"**Confidential Information**" shall mean details of any aspect of the business of the Company or any other company in the Group which are not generally available to the public, including without limitation, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts, business plans, business proposals, details of employees, customers, contractors, suppliers and officers, information relating to know-how.

- 7. You shall, at all times, keep the board of directors of the Company promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of any of your business or other activities which would or is likely to cause you to be in conflict with the interest of the Company.
- 8. Commencing from the Commencement Date, you shall be entitled to an annual director's fee in the sum of HK\$300,000 accruing from the Commencement Date or such sum as the remuneration committee of the board of directors of the Company may from time to time decide. The above director's fee shall be payable in arrears on the last day of each calendar year provided that if the appointment hereunder is terminated without any defaults of you prior to the end of a calendar year, you shall only be entitled to a proportionate part of such fee in respect of the period of service during the relevant year up to the date of termination.
- 9. During the continuance of the said appointment, the Company shall, upon production of receipt, reimburse you all reasonable expenses properly incurred by you in the performance of your duties hereunder or otherwise in connection with the business of the Company.
- 10. Your appointment hereunder shall be subject to termination by the Company at any time by notice in writing if you commit any material breach of any of your obligations and/or undertakings hereunder or an act of bankruptcy or any act which would, under the Articles of Association or any applicable laws, permit the Company to terminate your appointment hereunder.
- 11. All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever relating to the Group (and any copies of the same) whether or not such material is created or composed of by you: -
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Group; and
 - (b) shall be handed over by you to the Company or to the relevant company in the Group on request by the Company or on the termination of your appointment hereunder.

The terms of this letter shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China ("**Hong Kong**") and the parties hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Courts in the determination of any dispute arising hereunder.

Please sign and return to us the duplicate copy of this letter to indicate your agreement to the terms hereof.

Yours sincerely,

For and on behalf of Howkingtech International Holding Limited

1

Name: Chen Ping Position: Director

I hereby accept my appointment as an independent non-executive director of the Company on the terms as set out above.

Name: Yang Hai Date: || NWUMOU 2022

11 November 2022

Mr. Gu Jiong ("**Mr. Gu**") A28-2, Jianian Villa No. 3333 Hongmei Road Minhang District Shanghai PRC

Dear Mr. Gu,

Re: Appointment as independent non-executive director

We would like to confirm your appointment as an independent non-executive director of Howkingtech International Holding Limited (the "**Company**"). In this respect, we confirm the terms of your appointment as follows: -

- 1. The term of this letter of appointment shall be effective for an initial term of three years commencing from the listing date of the shares of the Company on the main board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Commencement Date**"), subject to early vacation of office with not less than three months' notice in writing served by either the Company or you on the other in accordance with the articles of association of the Company as amended from time to time (the "**Articles of Association**") and the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Listing Rules**") and subject also to paragraph 10 below.
- 2. Your appointment is subject to the retirement and re-election provisions of the Articles of Association and the corporate governance code provision in relation to the vacation of office, retirement by rotation, re-election and removal of directors as adopted by the Company from time to time.
- 3. You shall perform such functions and exercise such powers as are appropriate to your position as an independent non-executive director of the Company or, if applicable, such member of any committee of the board of directors of the Company. You shall (a) devote such of your time, your attention and skill as may reasonably be required to the duties of your office; and (b) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers that are consistent with your office. This will, among other things, include attending board meetings and general meetings of the Company and meetings of any board committees of which you become a member. The Company shall provide to you all necessary information (financial or otherwise) to enable the discharge of your duties and responsibilities.
- 4. In the discharge of your duties and functions as an independent non-executive director of the Company, you shall observe and comply with all reasonable directions from the Company, and all laws and regulations applicable to directors of listed companies in Hong Kong including, without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, all laws and regulations from time to time in force with respect to confidentiality, dealings in securities and notifications required to be made by a director to the Company and/or any other regulatory body. In addition, you shall observe, and use all your reasonable endeavours to procure the Company observes, the rules and regulations of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.
- 5. You shall provide as soon as reasonably practicable all such information and/or assistance to the Company as is reasonably required by it to discharge all its obligations under the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Chapter 32 of the Laws of Hong

Kong), the Companies Ordinance (Chapter 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Listing Rules and the Hong Kong Codes on Takeovers and Mergers and Share Buy-backs in relation to your appointment, continuation and termination as a director of the Company.

6. You shall not, either during the term of your appointment as an independent non-executive director of the Company or thereafter (without limit as to time), use for your own purpose or for any purposes other than those of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**"), divulge or communicate to any person (except to employees or directors of the Group whose province is to know the same or to the professional advisers or agents of the Group owing a duty of confidentiality to the Group), any trade secret or Confidential Information (as defined below) which may from time to time have come to your knowledge but so that this restriction shall cease to apply to any information or knowledge which may come into the public domain (otherwise than through your default).

"**Confidential Information**" shall mean details of any aspect of the business of the Company or any other company in the Group which are not generally available to the public, including without limitation, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts, business plans, business proposals, details of employees, customers, contractors, suppliers and officers, information relating to know-how.

- 7. You shall, at all times, keep the board of directors of the Company promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of any of your business or other activities which would or is likely to cause you to be in conflict with the interest of the Company.
- 8. Commencing from the Commencement Date, you shall be entitled to an annual director's fee in the sum of HK\$300,000 accruing from the Commencement Date or such sum as the remuneration committee of the board of directors of the Company may from time to time decide. The above director's fee shall be payable in arrears on the last day of each calendar year provided that if the appointment hereunder is terminated without any defaults of you prior to the end of a calendar year, you shall only be entitled to a proportionate part of such fee in respect of the period of service during the relevant year up to the date of termination.
- 9. During the continuance of the said appointment, the Company shall, upon production of receipt, reimburse you all reasonable expenses properly incurred by you in the performance of your duties hereunder or otherwise in connection with the business of the Company.
- 10. Your appointment hereunder shall be subject to termination by the Company at any time by notice in writing if you commit any material breach of any of your obligations and/or undertakings hereunder or an act of bankruptcy or any act which would, under the Articles of Association or any applicable laws, permit the Company to terminate your appointment hereunder.
- 11. All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever relating to the Group (and any copies of the same) whether or not such material is created or composed of by you: -
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Group; and
 - (b) shall be handed over by you to the Company or to the relevant company in the Group on request by the Company or on the termination of your appointment hereunder.

The terms of this letter shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China ("**Hong Kong**") and the parties

hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Courts in the determination of any dispute arising hereunder.

Please sign and return to us the duplicate copy of this letter to indicate your agreement to the terms hereof.

Yours sincerely,

For and on behalf of Howkingtech International Holding Limited

1

Name: Chen Ping Position: Director

I hereby accept my appointment as an independent non-executive director of the Company on the terms as set out above.

Name: Gu Jiong Date: (1) November 2022

11 November 2022

Mr. Fong Wo, Felix ("**Mr. Fong**") Flat D, 9/F Repulse Bay Towers 119A Repulse Bay Road Repulse Bay Hong Kong

Dear Mr. Fong,

Re: Appointment as independent non-executive director

We would like to confirm your appointment as an independent non-executive director of Howkingtech International Holding Limited (the "**Company**"). In this respect, we confirm the terms of your appointment as follows: -

- 1. The term of this letter of appointment shall be effective for an initial term of three years commencing from the listing date of the shares of the Company on the main board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Commencement Date**"), subject to early vacation of office with not less than three months' notice in writing served by either the Company or you on the other in accordance with the articles of association of the Company as amended from time to time (the "**Articles of Association**") and the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Listing Rules**") and subject also to paragraph 10 below.
- 2. Your appointment is subject to the retirement and re-election provisions of the Articles of Association and the corporate governance code provision in relation to the vacation of office, retirement by rotation, re-election and removal of directors as adopted by the Company from time to time.
- 3. You shall perform such functions and exercise such powers as are appropriate to your position as an independent non-executive director of the Company or, if applicable, such member of any committee of the board of directors of the Company. You shall (a) devote such of your time, your attention and skill as may reasonably be required to the duties of your office; and (b) faithfully and diligently perform such duties and exercise such powers that are consistent with your office. This will, among other things, include attending board meetings and general meetings of the Company and meetings of any board committees of which you become a member. The Company shall provide to you all necessary information (financial or otherwise) to enable the discharge of your duties and responsibilities.
- 4. In the discharge of your duties and functions as an independent non-executive director of the Company, you shall observe and comply with all reasonable directions from the Company, and all laws and regulations applicable to directors of listed companies in Hong Kong including, without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, all laws and regulations from time to time in force with respect to confidentiality, dealings in securities and notifications required to be made by a director to the Company and/or any other regulatory body. In addition, you shall observe, and use all your reasonable endeavours to procure the Company observes, the rules and regulations of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.
- 5. You shall provide as soon as reasonably practicable all such information and/or assistance to the Company as is reasonably required by it to discharge all its obligations under the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Chapter 32 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Companies Ordinance (Chapter 622 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Securities and

Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong), the Listing Rules and the Hong Kong Codes on Takeovers and Mergers and Share Buy-backs in relation to your appointment, continuation and termination as a director of the Company.

6. You shall not, either during the term of your appointment as an independent non-executive director of the Company or thereafter (without limit as to time), use for your own purpose or for any purposes other than those of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**"), divulge or communicate to any person (except to employees or directors of the Group whose province is to know the same or to the professional advisers or agents of the Group owing a duty of confidentiality to the Group), any trade secret or Confidential Information (as defined below) which may from time to time have come to your knowledge but so that this restriction shall cease to apply to any information or knowledge which may come into the public domain (otherwise than through your default).

"**Confidential Information**" shall mean details of any aspect of the business of the Company or any other company in the Group which are not generally available to the public, including without limitation, marketing plans and sales forecasts, financial information, results and forecasts, business plans, business proposals, details of employees, customers, contractors, suppliers and officers, information relating to know-how.

- 7. You shall, at all times, keep the board of directors of the Company promptly and fully informed (in writing if so requested) of any of your business or other activities which would or is likely to cause you to be in conflict with the interest of the Company.
- 8. Commencing from the Commencement Date, you shall be entitled to an annual director's fee in the sum of HK\$300,000 accruing from the Commencement Date or such sum as the remuneration committee of the board of directors of the Company may from time to time decide. The above director's fee shall be payable in arrears on the last day of each calendar year provided that if the appointment hereunder is terminated without any defaults of you prior to the end of a calendar year, you shall only be entitled to a proportionate part of such fee in respect of the period of service during the relevant year up to the date of termination.
- 9. During the continuance of the said appointment, the Company shall, upon production of receipt, reimburse you all reasonable expenses properly incurred by you in the performance of your duties hereunder or otherwise in connection with the business of the Company.
- 10. Your appointment hereunder shall be subject to termination by the Company at any time by notice in writing if you commit any material breach of any of your obligations and/or undertakings hereunder or an act of bankruptcy or any act which would, under the Articles of Association or any applicable laws, permit the Company to terminate your appointment hereunder.
- 11. All notes, memoranda, records, lists of customers and suppliers and employees, correspondence, documents, computer and other discs and tapes, data listings, codes, designs and drawings and other documents and material whatsoever relating to the Group (and any copies of the same) whether or not such material is created or composed of by you: -
 - (a) shall be and remain the property of the Group; and
 - (b) shall be handed over by you to the Company or to the relevant company in the Group on request by the Company or on the termination of your appointment hereunder.

The terms of this letter shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China ("**Hong Kong**") and the parties

hereto submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Courts in the determination of any dispute arising hereunder.

Please sign and return to us the duplicate copy of this letter to indicate your agreement to the terms hereof.

Yours sincerely,

For and on behalf of Howkingtech International Holding Limited

1

Name: Chen Ping Position: Director

I hereby accept my appointment as an independent non-executive director of the Company on the terms as set out above.

-pr

Name: Fong Wo Felix Date: // NWW/W/2022